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Pope Paul Catholic Primary Governing Body Meeting 
1st April 2020 

held remotely using Microsoft Team 
 
 

Present: Liz Heymoz (LH) Headteacher; Michael Kelly, Chair (MK), Tricia Alder,(TA), Carole Strange (CS), 
Father Shaun Lennard (FrSL), Antoni Poyiadas (AP),Margaret Joyce (MJ), Lesley Bills (LB), Adam Bogusz 
(AB) Catherine McNamara (CM)and Steve O’Keeffe (SOK)  
 
In attendance: Debbie Collins, HfL Clerk  
 
Apologies: - Colin McArdle (CM) and Andrew Lyons (AL) 

No Item Action  

1. Opening Prayer(Fr Shaun Lennard)  

2 Apologies and approval of absences. 
Apologies were received and accepted from Colin McArdle (CM)and Andrew Lyons 
(AL).  

3. Conflict of interest that may arise during the meeting.  
Governors were reminded of the need to declare a conflict of interest, pecuniary or 
other, relating to items on the agenda.   
 
There were none. 

4 Headteacher’s Report updating governors on the management of the Covid 19 
Pandemic, leading to questions and agreement on possible future courses of action. 
Governors to pay particular regard to the duty of care to members of staff and also 
pupils, particularly vulnerable pupils. 
 
The school has been using blogs to set learning on a day to day basis and the HT is 
impressed by the way it has worked. 
Q. For the Easter break – has there been any advice on whether the school can shut or 
stay open? 
A. Schools are obliged to stay open and Cranborne School have arranged for a Sports 
PE camp to take place operated by an external company. This will be offered to the 
children of key workers who attend the Potters Bar Schools. Pope Paul currently has 
two children from one family who have stated that they will need this child care in the 
Easter holidays and who fall into this bracket. They have been offered places, but the 
HT is waiting for confirmation. 
Q. What has been the uptake for children that are eligible to attend school? 
A. Last Monday 23rd March, 15 children attended, but following the Prime Minister’s 
announcement that night, the numbers decreased to 12. 
Today there have been 2 children attending and 5 are to attend on Thursday. The 
school will be closed on Friday. Some parents are emailing the HT at short notice for 
their children to attend school. 
Governors thanked staff and the HT for their hard work over the past few weeks. They 
have a duty of care with regards to Covid 19 and they were asked to consider whether 
plans are drawn up for a contingency to ensure the school may need to self-isolate.  
There was also a concern that the HT has to make decisions on a day to day basis. She 
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was asked her view on a contingency plan to shut the school, if there was a need for 
self-isolation. 
 
The HT stated that it is a challenging time having the responsibility for staff looking 
after key worker children.  Staff have been fantastic working from home as well as 
coming into school. It is a huge responsibility that someone could get seriously ill as a 
result of being timetabled to come in. 
One school was closed due a member of staff contracting covid-19, but after a deep 
clean, it was opened up again the next day. 
MK stated that governors are faced with a conflict of duty, as they, firstly, have a duty 
of care to staff but, secondly, a duty to respond to government guidance that the 
school should remain open. It was noted that the requirements are for individuals 
who believe they have coronavirus to self-isolate between 7-14 days; this includes 
members of staff who have been in contact with an individual who has tested 
positive. Governors are aware that staff may be placed in a vulnerable situation in 
working with the children of key workers who will go home to families where a parent 
has not been in isolation. In turn this raises the prospect of the virus being passed on 
by that member of staff before he or she becomes aware of the infection. In light of 
this governors debated the conflict in their duties of care.  
Governors unanimously agreed that the school should shut for 14 days if someone at 
the school gets Covid-19 in order to stop the infection spreading and to ensure that 
they fulfil their duty of care to staff. 
Q. What is HCC’s instruction?  
A. The HT will contact them for advice. Action HT 
TA confirmed that there had been new government guidance issued this morning 
stating that schools are to stay open for Easter. 
MK informed governors that the NGA had produced guidance for governing boards 
on business continuity and holding virtual meetings during the covid-19 period. 
Through that document the NGA advises that non-urgent business is delayed and 
that governing boards restrict their agendas to key issues such as monitoring the 
wellbeing and welfare of pupils, staff and stakeholders.  

Whilst the NGA urge governing boards not to allow the covid-19 issue to create an 
environment which allows for a lack of care and due diligence, they recognise that it 
could lead to circumstances that make it impossible to make a decision or discharge a 
function operating strictly by the rules. In such circumstances doing the right thing by 
schools, pupils, staff and communities should come first. However, there should at 
the very least be a clear communication and an audit trail which explains why it may 
have proved necessary to take an alternative approach.   

 
Q. Have you (LH) contacted other HT’s regarding a closure?  
A. LH stated that has been in contact with others HT’s (evidenced by the Easter 
Vacation arrangements with Cranbourne School) but not regarding covid-19 cases. 
 
MK informed governors that, from conversations with a number of Catholic 
Headteachers, some secondary schools have completely shut. It was agreed that it 
might prove useful to obtain documentation used by such schools in respect of school 
closure. Action MK/HT 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

HT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MK/HT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.nga.org.uk/getmedia/08682f90-7df0-4af3-9de4-f7712bf0d129/Covid-19-Guidance-on-decisions-and-meetings-March-2020.pdf
https://www.nga.org.uk/getmedia/08682f90-7df0-4af3-9de4-f7712bf0d129/Covid-19-Guidance-on-decisions-and-meetings-March-2020.pdf
https://www.nga.org.uk/getmedia/08682f90-7df0-4af3-9de4-f7712bf0d129/Covid-19-Guidance-on-decisions-and-meetings-March-2020.pdf


3 of 6 

 

Signed……………………………………………………..Chair ……………………Date 

 

SO highlighted that there appears to be little guidance and direction from government 
to support the HT should numbers of key worker pupils increase significantly. It 
follows that the school should have a contingency plan should the HT have concerns 
over the numbers.  
Following discussion, it was proposed and agreed unanimously that, such 
circumstances (as determined by the HT) would trigger an exceptional FGB meeting 
(which would be held ‘remotely’), and that such a meeting may, by necessity, involve 
only those governors available to participate. The minimum number for such a 
meeting would be the Chair, Vice Chair and two other governors. The longest serving 
governor would be invited to Chair the meeting in the event of the current Chair and 
Vice Chair being unavailable. All governors will be invited to attend. 
Nonetheless, the decision of that meeting would be communicated to HCC, parents 
and staff. 
 
SOK reminded governors that any such decision by the governing body is likely to be 
scrutinised by HCC and a clear audit trail of the decision making process (as had been 
agreed by governors) had to be evident. 
 
Governors formally ratified the decision to close the school over the Easter Holidays 
as provision has been made for children of key workers at a local school.  
 
Q. (To LH) What cleaning takes place during the daily 2-hour contract?  
A. (LH) The focus is on the toilets and the classroom that is being used. A deep clean 
will take place during the Easter break. The caretaker, when unlocking the school 
sprays all handles and surfaces. 
Q. (To LH) Should we be considering drawing up a contingency for secondary school 
transfers and for the SATS that have been cancelled? 
A.(LH) For the new reception class, parents will be notified of the offer of a place on 
April 16th. In turn, the HT will write to those parents following the Easter Vacation, 
welcoming them and their child to the school, as is normal practice. 
It is difficult to make plans in such uncertain circumstances. In the worst case 
scenario, the school has planned for reopening in September. Should this be the case 
home visits will take place at the beginning of September with an intended start date 
for reception class pupils of the second week of term. 
In respect of feeder schools, LH stated that all children have already met with the 
feeder schools when they were in Year 5. 
The HT continued stating that she is devastated for Year 6 for the school closure in 
their final year at Pope Paul, but Father Shaun will organise a leavers Mass in 
September. 
Q. (To LH) How are children dealing with the need to wash their hands? 
A. (LH) Parents remain in the playground when dropping off their children and the 
children wash their hands upon entry to the school and frequently throughout the 
day. The need for children to wash hands carefully is continually reinforced by staff, 
who lead by example.  
 
Q. (To LH) If HT comes down with Covid-19, what contingencies are in place with the 
SLT? 
A. (LH) Catherine (DHT) is in self-isolation, but will be completing this soon. She has 
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been briefed on appropriate contingency plans by the HT.  Jayne(AHT) will remain in 
isolation. Instructions and guidance have already been made available to teachers, 
support staff and members of the Herts catering team. 
 

5. • Agreement on channels of communication between the school and the governing 
body for the duration of the pandemic and the school’s response to government 
guidelines  

•  
Q. (to LH) Are you satisfied to use email communication to keep governors informed 
and updated? 
A. (LH) The HT receives regular updates and will use email to communicate 
developments with governors on a regular basis (and immediately should there be the 
need to). 
 
AP proposed setting up a What’s App group to be used for such a quick response and 
to facilitate and enhance communication. Governors agreed. Action AP 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
AP 

6. Identification of urgent business which cannot be delayed during the period that the 
school is closed (eg Policies etc). 
Policies 
 
The following policies were ratified :- 

 Maths Policy 

 Appraisal Policy 
 
Admissions – 
Reception class update –the final list has been received and it will be sent out. It 
consists of 28 Catholic children and 2 Greek Orthodox children. 
 
-Insurance claim – Governors have received appropriate communications relating to 
this. The school, with governor support, will continue to ensure progress in this 
matter to get an outcome. Confirmation has been received that the insurance claim 
has been accepted. Barkers are due to visit the school w/b 13/4/20 to start 
preliminary investigations. 
-  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

7 7. School Budget update and Budget Discussion Points Wednesday 1st April 2020  
 
It was proposed that MK, AB and the HT look at the budget and report back to 
governors at the next FGB meeting scheduled for 18thMay. Governors agreed. 
 
AB was thanked for his work on the budget and the work carried out on the SFVS.  
It has been a difficult year as the school’s Breakfast and After School Club will not 
generate an income that pays the salaries of those staff. 
 
AB was thanked for his comments regarding the budget. Following questions, the HT 
responded:- 
Q. (AB) Staff expenditure generally: the Gov.uk website confirms (at my last reading) 
that schools will continue to draw the DFE funds they are promised. It also says 
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‘Teachers and other school staff should continue to be paid by their school as normal 
wherever they are working.’ But I do wonder how widely that applies and how much 
of what the school delivers is covered by this statement?  
A. (LH) It is my understanding that staff should be paid for the hours that they are 
contracted to work.  
Q. (AB) Specifically Club staff (E07), but may cover more e.g. those performing only 
MSA duties etc. MSA contracts are listed separately.  
A. (LH) Club staff refers only to staff who work in ASC and Breakfast Club  
Q. (AB) I assume that neither Breakfast nor AS Clubs are running?  
A. (LH) Not at present but there may be a need after the Easter holidays.  
Q. (AB) If they are not, then both services, as far as I’m aware, are optional. If I am 
right, then can we not claim 80% of the salaries through the furlough arrangements 
introduced by the Government (and choose to make it up to a 100%)? The funding for 
these services does not come from DfE. We are, as I see it, self-funding. Is it worth 
asking the question, and would Helen Harding know?  
A.(LH) I emailed HR services in respect of the salaries of our ASC and Breakfast Club 
staff as we fund these salaries from our Breakfast Club and ASC income stream. They 
have responded with this comment:  
“At the moment we are awaiting clarification for Furloughing within school settings. 
Although the scheme is technically open to this group the expectation is that for the 
generality of staff that are centrally funded this will continue so claims will not need to 
be made against the scheme.  
As soon as there is clarification, we will update our FAQS via the Grid. In the 
meantime, the general information on furloughing can be found here: 
www.gov.uk/guidance/claim-for-wage-costs-through-the-coronavirus-job-retention-
scheme.” 
Q (AB) As regards some of the individual spending categories on the draft ABR 20/21 
my thoughts areE01 to E09:  
A. (LH) Expenditure is in line with last year's  
Q.(AB) E10: Maternity cover lifts this considerably above last year.  
A.(LH) I have put this in as last year we didn’t have a budget and so our staffing costs 
rose.  
Q.(AB) E12 and E13: We may need to consider limiting expenditure to essential work  
A. (LH) Possibly 
Q.(AB) E16 seems to have increased more than expected? 
A. (LH) These were calculated by Helen. 
Q.(AB) E18: The 19/20 Outturn shows more than budgeted for. Might we have to 
increase this figure?  The budget will need to take into account the probable absence 
of FOPPS donations.    
A. (LH) We have allocated £4000 as FOPPS donation hopefully this should be raised at 
Christmas 2020 and other smaller fund-raising events. FOPPS are talking about having 
an event in September!  
Q. (AB) Are there any other areas where savings may be possible without harming 
pupils learning experience  
A. (LH) Potential Savings:   
· E02 Supply teaching staff as this budget includes employing Fiona Dunning for half a 
day a week cover starting on June 1st when Ms Varga returns from maternity leave.  
· E09 staff training for Summer Term  

http://oronavi/
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· E13 Outdoor learning for Summer Term  
· E14 We have already reduced our contract cleaning hours from 4hours a day to 2. A 
deep clean has been scheduled during the Easter holidays.  
· E18 Paper towels and toilet rolls!  
· E19 Learning resources will show saving for Summer Term  
· E25 Breakfast Club and ASC provisions, Staffroom hospitality  
Q. (AB) Should we alert the Diocese to the potential funding shortfall? Are there any 
thoughts on how we might be able to generate more income?  
A. (LH) Do governors have any ideas?  
Q. (AB) As regards building maintenance work, might we be able to sweep some of 
this in with LCVAP work if we are successful with our bid?   
A. (LH) We may be able to.  
 
There were no other comments from governors. 

8. Arrangements for the work of governing body committees during current 
circumstances. 
The following was agreed :- 
-Hold meetings as and when circumstances require such; 
-The FGB meeting scheduled for 18th May to commence at 2pm (and held ‘remotely’); 
-Exceptional FGB meeting to be convened as and when circumstances dictate; 
-Governors to make appropriate use of the new WhatsApp group. 

 

9. Consideration of levels of delegation of powers in light of current circumstances. 
 
SO questioned what would happen if the whole SLT became unwell and governors 
needed to take over operational decisions of the school? 
MK replied stating that governors need to be flexible in the way they respond to 
circumstances, in particular, to follow the agreement as had been set out in item 4 :- 
‘The governing body to respond to the changing circumstances to hold an exceptional 
FGB meeting which will then be communicated with HCC, parents and stakeholders.’ 
 
Governors agreed the proposal. 

 

10 Matters of AOB as accepted by the Chair. 

 Minutes dated 11th February 2020– TA will respond at the next meeting. 
Action TA 

 Catholic Children’s Society –The HT informed governors that the Society was 
the first to send money to the school on the Friday that the school shut. The 
money sent was used to enable FSM children to have vouchers; it was greatly 
appreciated. 

 
 
TA 

11. Closing Prayer (Fr Shaun Lennard) 
 
Close: - 15.06 

 
 

 


